
For Martine: Alliance memories

This is my attempt to highlight the people and activities that have made the Alliance so enjoyable for me over the past 30 years. 

My first memorable Alliance event was the initial exploratory meeting at the James Lorah House. By the time I arrived after work that evening, there was already a buzz in the room because Tia Foroud and Brooke Samuels had expected a modest response to their ad in The Intelligencer, inviting participation by anyone who had interest in joining a French club. But several dozen people were adding their names to a quickly growing list on a clipboard tended by Nancy Wiener. Nancy, formerly principal of a private school in San Francisco, was soon teaching an advanced French class for the Alliance; eight weeks of Saturday morning lessons for $80. 

The Alliance seemed to take shape within days. The first regular meeting in a room at the Bucks County Free Library had a charming atmosphere as Tia led a discussion in her fluent Swiss-tinged French while tending to her young daughter and toddler son who were playing in a corner of the room. 

Nearly everybody there spoke fluent French, something I hadn’t heard much since graduating from college with a French minor some 25 years previously. 

The friendliness was exceptional. At first the only person I knew was Edythe Patterson. I chatted briefly with Janis Seminack, who had spent lots of time in France and talked about things like santons, which she collected, and crème de cassis, which she used to make the kirs that she served a few days later when she invited Larry and me to dinner.

The Alliance calendar was quickly organized around a series of seasonal events. First was a barge ride on the Delaware Canal to celebrate Le Quatorze Juillet. Snacks and beverages were supplied for $8. 

That first Bastille Day picnic took place at Bill Mandel’s estate in Holicong. Guests brought lunch baskets that were judged for “artistry and elegance.” We picnicked sitting on the lawn. There was a “Jeopardy” style quiz game based on French history and culture. Members paid $3 and guests paid $5. 

Among the notable early members were Otto and Eva Willner, an elderly couple who had barely escaped alive from World War II. The multilingual Otto, a man without a country, had been born in Bohemia. He gave a moving presentation titled “Souvenirs de mon passé.” Madame Willner, very beautiful, had met him on a blind date at the steps of the Madeleine. In their garden a quince tree grew. As winter came on, Otto would harvest the quince fruit and laboriously cook it, stirring until it thickened, to make pâte de coings --a rich, sweet candy that he would share with us at tables rondes.  

It’s pleasing to realize that so many of the original activities have continued as traditions -- and yet, there always seems to be something new brewing.

The first Alliance celebration of the holiday season took place on December 3, 1989, at the Bucks County Grange hall. Music was provided by the Bucks County Woodwind Quintet, featuring Jan, Carol and Wendy Christensen. 

In January 1990 we had a showing of the celebrated film “Grand Illusion,” and that same  year Annette Insdorf, a Columbia University professor who was a translator and biographer of François Truffaut, spoke to us about the influence of French film on the American cinema ($5 for members, $7.50 for non-members).

March 28, 1990, we had our first anniversary dinner at Café Arielle. Chef Jacques Colmaire hosted our anniversary celebrations for many years afterward.

On September 28 we celebrated la rentrée with a wine and cheese reception, the first of many to be hosted by Edythe Patterson.

On February 24, 1991 another guest speaker, Henriette Walter, professeur de linguistique à l’Université de Haute Bretagne,  spoke on the history of the French language: “Si le français m’était conté.” ($5 for non-members,  $3 for students, free for Alliance members.) 

The strong programming at affordable cost quickly created a supportive membership. You didn’t want to miss anything, because new ideas abounded. 

Early on, someone proposed a competition to design an official T-shirt for the Alliance Française of Doylestown. There were several entries and the winner was Neil Samuels, the husband of Alliance co-founder Brooke Samuels. The shirts were available in sizes for adults ($10) and children ($7) for several years.

In the early 1990s, classic and current French films were seldom shown in local movie theaters. Jacques and Elizabeth Cornillon, who lived in an old house beside the Delaware Canal, had the answer: Jacques had arranged to receive video en directe from France. He had been an engineer for Airbus, and Elizabeth was a francophile who met him in France during the war. They started a new life in the United States, selling French antiques out of a shop called Time and Tide. Soon after joining the Alliance, they began inviting our members to their home for film nights that would culminate with a serving of Elizabeth’s delicious cake. 

Over the years Jacques gave several presentations on topics of a technical nature, and Elizabeth, who had joined the Alliance board, taught some of our French classes.  And this reminds me that there were interesting stories about some of our good friends. Jacques and Elizabeth liked to have a footprint in France, and maintained a home in the Vichy region. But on one visit Jacques came across a small semi-ruined village named Cornillon. He became enthusiastic about the idea of buying the place and restoring it. Elizabeth was adamant: “Jamais!”

Membership growth typically increased by spurts. In the period of September through October 1991 there were 80 members. By the end of December there were 84. 

Alliance members were eager to host the various activities that became favorite traditions. For the 1991 December fête, Mary Bunce Brooks, known as Buncey, invited us to celebrate at her home, where she had a Tracker organ. Laura Garawski played a movement from a Bach violin concerto, with Janis Seminack’s organ accompaniment. From then on Buncey hosted almost all of the December parties until her untimely death. 

In the same way, Bill Mandel continued to host the Bastille Day picnics as long as he lived. He also used his artistic talents to design our displays in the show window at the library in May 1992, again in 1995, and yet again in 1998.

In addition to teaching French, Nancy Wiener brought a background of expertise in theater (her thesis for General Honors in French at Smith College, 1943, was titled “CORNEILLE  ET L’EVOLUTION DE LA MISE EN SCENE AU XVIIe SIECLE.) She found a kindred spirit in Edythe Patterson, who for many years had starred in community theater roles that included Eleanor of Aquitaine in “The Lion In Winter” and Martha in “Who’s Afraid of Virginia Wolfe.” 

In December 1991, Nancy directed a scene from “Le Bourgeois Gentilhomme” with Edythe as Monsieur Jourdain. We presented it at our tables rondes and again for students at Central Bucks West and later for a private high school in the region.

Also at C.B. West we had some student lunches. The teacher assigned ingredients for the students to bring, and we prepared the meal in an unused home economics suite at the school. The project was enhanced by the presence of our very French member Claude Jaquemain. He helped  prepare the Croque-Monsieurs. Also on the menu were Salade Niçoise and Tarte aux Pommes. Somebody opened the door to tell us there was an alluring scent of garlic emanating from the room. 

The Alliance’s national federation sponsored annual lecture tours by French speakers,  and we booked some of them. It involved picking up the speaker at the airport, housing and feeding the individual for two or more nights -- usually they preferred a hotel -- and finding a venue for the lecture. Our first speaker came in March 1992. Bernard Montgolfier, a relative of the famous ballooning pioneers, was conservateur en chef at the Musée Carnavalet in Paris. His topic was “Les Jardins en France.” 

Next we welcomed Dr. Anne Prah Perochon to speak on “Le Cercle Enchanté de Georges Sand à Nohant,” in April 1992.

Between November and December 1992, our membership rose to 97. By March 1993 we had 107 members. It rose to 112 members between April and May 1993. In June 1993, 115 members.
In the spring of 1993, Nancy Wiener suggested that we perform a short play, “La farce du Cuvier, apparently medieval in origin, with Edythe as the difficult husband, Buncey as his exasperated wife, and me as the bossy mother-in-law. It was very funny and ended with the husband dunked in a large laundry basin. 

In 1993 the Alliance Federation sponsored a troupe of actors touring with a play titled “Etonnez-moi, Monsieur Hugo.” They performed it for us at the Bucks County Intermediate Unit. 

As of February 1994 we had 120 members. On our 5th anniversary in May 1994 we had 121 members. By June we had 133 members.

In September 1994 Martina Mettes, an Alliance member who was a professional opera singer, performed a concert of French art songs in the Elkins Auditorium of the Mercer Museum. The event was open to the public, admission was free, and there were 75 people in the audience.

In January 1995 Nicolas Baer, a grandson of Otto and Eva Willner, visited a table ronde to speak about his recent two and a half years serving with the Peace Corps in Cameroon. 

In March 1995 Hélène Lassale, conservateur en chef du Musée Nationale Picasso, spoke to an audience of 50 on a very cold night on Picasso: peintre et sculpteur.” 

In May 1995 Alliance member Pierre Lefebvre spoke about his work at the Boehm porcelain company. Pierre later gave several presentations on sculpture and aspects of French history. 

In March 1996 we had “about 120 members.” 

Fern A. Denney, art historian and coordinator of training for the 1996 Cézanne Retrospective at the Philadelphia Museum of Art, presented “A Cézanne Preview.”
In May 1996 we were delighted to congratulate Otto and Eva Willner as they celebrated their 59th wedding anniversary. Sadly, Otto Willner died in October of that year.

In June 1996 Ferol Smith gave us a special tour of a retrospective at the Michener Museum on the works of her late husband, artist William A. Smith. 

In July 1996 we again celebrated La Fête Nationale with a barge picnic on the Delaware Canal. Somebody made note that annual Alliance dues were still $25.

In October 1996 we had a brown-bag picnic lunch at the Moland House in Warwick township, where George Washington first met the Marquis de Lafayette. We fell in with an entourage of French people who were in the process of retracing the steps of Rochambeau during the Revolutionary War. 

As of December 1996 we had 110 members. In March 1997 we had 133 members, a record enrollment. 

In March 1997 we were still celebrating the Alliance anniversary at Jacques Colmaire’s  Café Arielle. There were 32 members in attendance.

In April 1997 we heard the Belle Epoque Ensemble present a program of French opera songs in the Elkins Gallery of the Mercer Museum. Admission was free.

In September 1997, 50 people came out to hear Jean-Joseph Renoux speak about “Les Chateaux de la Loire.”

In October 1997, our member Diane Cusumano gave a meticulously researched presentation comparing the lives of two expatriate writers, Marguerite Yourcenar and Edith Wharton: “One the first woman elected to the Académie Française, the other an American who lived mostly abroad and eventually made France her permanent home.”

In December 1997 we had the first of many delightful celebrations at Frog Hollow, the home of Frank and Molly Arrison. 

Arlene Hanauer showed her video of Noël au Québec” at a table ronde.

In 1998 Alliance co-founder Tia Foroud resigned from the Comité but assured us she would remain active as a member. 

In October 1998, Alliance traveling lecturer Marie Trope-Podel, museum educator and gallery tour leader at the Metropolitan Museum of Art, spoke on “De Barbazon à Tahiti: Paysages et voyages dans la peinture française du XIXe Siècle.”

In September 1998, Bill Mandel again designed the Alliance display for the vitrine at the library. He did so for the last time in September 1999, when he created an impressive montage illustrating 1,000 years of French art, drawn from his personal library. He spent countless hours copying the images and preparing the installation. 

On August 4, 1999, Eva Willner died.

In January 2000, Louise Pooler gave a presentation on “L’Acadie,” telling about the region where she was born in the town of Caraquet where she and her family still typically spent their summers. 

In March 2000 we celebrated our 11th anniversary by welcoming back our former president, Colette Roche, who had been living in Florida. She agreed to serve as president again.

In February 2001, Rosemary Carroll organized a Mardi Gras celebration for the Alliance, complete with beads and a King Cake.

Skipping ahead...

In 2009 Odette Swann and Josiane Guilleux presented “Souvenirs de Bretagne,” with Odette telling about her childhood in the small deepwater port of Le Guilvenec and Josiane describing life a bit farther up the coast in Chateaulin. They brought some Breton costumes and coiffes.

2009 also marked the 20th anniversary of the founding of our Alliance. A committee headed by Rhoda Renschler planned a festive dinner at the home of Linda Kenyon, who kindly gave us access to the house and grounds, and allowed us to prepare the food there as well. The house reminded us of a traditional mas in the South of France, and that was the theme of the party. 

In March 2010, Geraldine Flanagan performed her favorite Irish dance, shared memories of her childhood and read us some poems by Yeats. (In 2018 Geraldine and her husband moved to Ireland.)

In May 2010 Lois Heist gave a presentation about her pilgrimage to the Rhone American Military Cemetery at Draguignan in the south of France. She went to find the grave of her uncle, her father’s youngest brother, who died at age 19 during the August 1944 invasion. Arriving on Memorial Day by chance, Lois and her party were invited to be among guests of honor at the town’s annual commemoration of the wartime events. 

On January 4, 2011, Emily Golden Performed an aria from “Carmen” and gave a talk titled “Histoires de la Scène,” with memories of her career in opera.

On May 22, 2013, Pierre Lefebvre gave a presentation on Rochambeau, and brought along a plaster model for a sculpture of the general he was making on commission for the Pennsylvania Society of the Sons of the American revolution.

On June 5, Marcia Nye gave a presentation about her recent French immersion experience in the town of Villefranche-sur-Mer.

In 2014 we celebrated the 25th anniversary of the Alliance with a festive catered dinner at the home of Cindy Ezdon.

In 2015 our president Martine Bertin-Peterson organized our first French immersion day, which was a big success. We had a second immersion program the following year.


